

Audit and Governance Committee

MINUTES OF THE AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 8 FEBRUARY 2023 AT KENNET ROOM - COUNTY HALL, BYTHESEA ROAD, TROWBRIDGE, BA14 8JN.

Present:

Cllr Mark Connolly (Chairman), Cllr Chuck Berry, Cllr Adrian Foster, Cllr Gavin Grant, Cllr George Jeans, Cllr Edward Kirk, Cllr Mike Sankey and Cllr Martin Smith

1 Apologies

Apologies were received from:

- Cllr Antonio Piazza
- Cllr Pip Ridout
- Cllr Stuart Wheeler

2 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 November 2022 were presented for consideration and it was.

Resolved:

To approve and sign the minutes as a correct record.

3 **Declarations of Interests**

There were no declarations of interest.

4 **Chairman's Announcements**

The Chairman informed Members of the sudden passing of Helen Jones, Director of Procurement and Commissioning at Wiltshire Council. Her impact and time as part of the Council and as an occasional guest at Audit and Governance Committee meetings was noted and the Chairman expressed his heartfelt condolences to her friends and family on behalf of the Committee.

Additionally, the Chairman notified Members that the Public Sector Audit Appointments (PSAA) had appointed Grant Thornton UK LLP as the new external auditors from the financial year 2023/24 to 2027/28.

5 **Public Participation**

There were no public statements or questions received.

6 **Independent co-opted member**

The Chairman noted that since agenda publication, the new Independent Co-Opted Member had advised that due to personal circumstances they were unable to undertake the role and as such, an update would therefore be provided to the Committee at their next meeting. The Chairman requested that Panel Members liaise with Lizzie Watkin, Assistant Director - Finance, after the meeting with any queries.

7 Internal Audit Reports

The Chairman invited Sally White, SWAP representative, to present the Internal Audit Reports to the Committee.

Members were informed that an ongoing "reasonable opinion" had been offered as a result of the recent reviews undertaken. However, two "limited assurance" opinions had been issued, these were the Pension Key Controls and ICT Network Boundary Defences and could be considered significant corporate risks. There were also three previous significant corporate risks. These were Category Management, Procurement Exemptions and the Pension Fund Review. Follow up work was being undertaken on Category Management and Procurement Exemptions and SWAP would report on progress against those in due course. For the Pension Fund Review, SWAP were not yet assured issues had been resolved as minimal progress had been made. The audit had progressed from no assurance to limited assurance. However, SWAP had confidence that improvements would be made and again they would update the Committee in due course. Follow up work would also be undertaken on the Pensions Payroll Reconciliation Project. Regarding the ICT Network Boundary Defences audit, Wiltshire Council ICT Assistant Director would be taking action to mitigate the risks swiftly with a further update and report to follow at a future date.

The Audit Plan coverage detailed on Page 32 of the Agenda Pack was then highlighted which provided information on audit coverage across the Council. It was noted that SWAP had been providing a list of outstanding management actions to the Committee. But from the April Committee onwards it was hoped that they could present the data graphically, and this could be used as a performance measure.

Members were then given the opportunity to discuss the report and ask questions to SWAP and Council officers. Adult Social Care was raised with regard to its inclusion within the Audit Plan coverage and Members expressed concerns surrounding procurement and staffing costs. It was highlighted that the area of adult transformation was undergoing significant work, and it was suggested that Members could attend the Health Select Committee or read the reports included within their agenda packs for further insight. SWAP also

confirmed that they would be liaising with the council's Corporate Directors and could explore the addition of work respecting brokerage and the care market.

The Wiltshire Pension Fund audits were then discussed, and Members sought further details on the differences between the responsibilities of the Pension Fund and the Committee concerning the issues identified. In response, officers confirmed that although the Committee was charged with ensuring that governance was adhered to, the Wiltshire Pension Fund Committee (WPFC) had a greater understanding of the topics being scrutinised and as such, it would be best for the Committee to receive a formal report from the WPFC updating Members on such matters. The Committee suggested the Chairman of the WPFC attend to provide assurance. It was further clarified that it was the responsibility of the Corporate Leadership Team (CLT) and Fund managers to assess risk profiles when the market landscape changes and to meet any challenges arising through the agility of risk management frameworks which officers noted was a key part of the WPFC's role as overseers and decision makers. SWAP highlighted that a previous audit of the Fund has issued a rating of "no assurance" and as such, the recent rating of "limited assurance" was an improvement, however the scope of their audit was wide and had raised a number of issues which would take some time to rectify. Despite this, SWAP were reasonably confident that the issues identified were being actioned and any further work would be brought forward to the Committee when appropriate. The Chairman requested that a report from the WPFC to the Committee was added to the Forward Work Plan. Members also suggested that the Chairman of that Committee should attend when the report was discussed.

Risk was discussed by Members, and officers advised that it was a management responsibility to assess risk and these were discussed by the Corporate Leadership Team (CLT). There were performance frameworks in place. SWAP also had a key role assessing risk, reviewing the risk registers and taking those into account when forward planning.

The ICT Network Boundary Defences audit was then explored with Members seeking clarification on the details provided on Page 37 of the Agenda Pack. Members expressed concern regarding the results of the review and sought reassurance that it was being handled as a matter of urgency considering the potential vulnerability of the Council in the interim. Officers highlighted that there was a plan in place which looked at prioritising the higher identified risks but emphasised that as some of the items were working with older firmware, compatibility was an issue and as such, some the risks would take a longer time to rectify than others. However, it was reiterated that the plans were agile and could respond robustly if/when any problems arose. Furthermore, back-up facilities were in place off site which were isolated and could be used to retrieve information as a contingency plan. Officers stressed that since the cyber security attacks in the wake of the Novichok incident a significant program of replacement had been undertaken, particularly around core services and protections, and the risks identified in the audit were a part of this program. Members requested that a report be brought to a future meeting on this issue and that this should also include action plans which would include disaster recovery.

Members further questioned the risk management frameworks and if the right areas of work were being prioritised. Officers noted that a cyber security framework review had been undertaken which had looked at 20 controls and had highlighted the boundary defences for future review, hence the audit. The breadth of SWAP's experience and knowledge was highlighted, and Members were reassured that CLT were assessing their risk register quarterly on how they delivered against the Business Plan, the performance around that and what could threaten the delivery of the Business Plan. The results of that review were then taken to the next appropriate Cabinet meeting which Members were welcome to attend and pose any questions to. Members were reminded that there was a skills audit for Committee Members planned for the next meeting, which could then result in training which would ensure that Members were equipped with the full understanding required, enabling them to ask the right questions to gain assurance.

The role of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee (OSMC) with regard to risk and performance was then discussed. It was explained that the Scrutiny Team alongside CLT support the work of the OSMC who had recently undergone a peer challenge which encouraged Members to constructively challenge one another and found that the OSMC delivered robust scrutiny. The role of the Audit and Governance Committee was to ensure that a framework of governance was in place. It was suggested that the Chairman may consider attending OSMC meetings to gain further understanding of their processes and to ask any pertinent questions for reassurance if appropriate.

Members briefly discussed the VAT changes regarding sport and leisure, and it was confirmed that there were suitably qualified and experienced officers who kept abreast of changes in the regulations, and that the Council would ultimately benefit from the change as a windfall would be received as a result and it would not impact on the processes or the charging of customers. HMRC reviewed compliance in this area.

At the conclusion of the debate, a proposal was made by Cllr Mark Connolly and seconded by Cllr Gavin Grant. After which, it was:

Resolved

8

- 1) The Committee noted the January 2023 Internal Audit Progress Report.
- 2) The Committee requested that a report on the ICT Network Boundary Defences work and disaster recovery come to the next meeting of the Audit and Governance Committee.
- 3) The Committee requested that a progress report from the Wiltshire Pension Fund Committee on the Pension Fund Controls audit come to the next meeting of the Audit and Governance Committee.

The Chairman invited Ian Howse, Deloitte representative, to present the Wiltshire Pension Fund final report for the 2020 audit.

It was explained that Deloitte give their opinion on the Council's annual Statement of Accounts (SoA) and as part of their audit remit give a further opinion on the Pension Fund's accounts. As the two accounts were connected then one could not sign off Pension Fund accounts separately from the SoA. It was noted that Deloitte were lobbying government to potentially change this.

It was further noted that the Pension Fund audit with reference to scheme year 2019/20 was close to being completed but the significant delays on the Council SoA 2019/20 had postponed the sign off. As such, as soon as the Council's SoA was completed the Pension Fund's audit opinion would follow. However, it was stressed that the landscape had dramatically changed since that financial year and as such, an element of hindsight was in effect which management could not have taken advantage of when predicting their figures for that year.

One significant risk was identified with respect of the management override of controls. Further areas of focus as per the report were then noted alongside reference to the 2018 Guaranteed Minimum Pension (GMP) equalisation court ruling which Deloitte confirmed had not been estimated for the Fund as of yet as the GMP information was still in the analysis stage and therefore, no amount had been recognised within the financial statements. Overall, Deloitte were proposing very few adjustments and referred to their approach to materiality as outlined in the report, and noted that they had no real concerns, but it was ultimately the Committee's decision to determine if they were satisfied that the level of materiality was appropriate for the scope of the audit.

Members queried why the GMP equalisation was yet to be addressed alongside the McCloud adjustments and in response, it was noted that this was due to the triannual nature of the public sector and the fact that neither amount was material enough to warrant recognition within the financial statements as a provision. It was further noted that there were a number of control weaknesses which had been identified and were being worked on, with the addition of an extra area of audit focus. In response to a further question, Deloitte confirmed that they would provide an answer outside of the meeting with regard to Members' personal liability respecting the upcoming changes to the Notifiable Events regime as detailed on Page 61 of the Agenda Pack. However, Perry Holmes, Director, Legal and Governance, highlighted that it was the Committee as a body that ultimately made decisions and not the individual, and as they sit within the overall function of the Council, they have the indemnity to deliver their role so long as the decisions were within the bounds of reasonableness.

At the conclusion of the discussion, a proposal was made by Cllr Mark Connolly and seconded by Cllr Gavin Grant. After which, it was:

Resolved

The Committee noted the Wiltshire Pension Fund final report for the 2020 audit.

9 Forward Work Programme

The Forward Work Programme was presented for consideration, and it was noted that the officers were working hard to ensure that the Statement of Accounts for 2019/20 would be ready for the next meeting of the Committee. However, Members were informed that the national issue in respect of assets had raised some complex issues that were taking longer to resolve than anticipated which meant that said timescale may not be met but it was reiterated that officers were working tirelessly in an attempt to prevent such an eventuality. Furthermore, once that account was signed off it should resolve the flagged internal issues which would therefore create a solid basis was in place for further accounts.

After which, it was:

Resolved

The Committee noted the Forward Work Programme and requested that the ICT Network Boundary Defences audit and a report from the Pensions Committee on their audits be added to the plan.

10 **Date of Next Meeting**

The date of the next ordinary meeting of the Audit and Governance Committee was confirmed as 26 April 2023 at 10:30am.

11 Urgent Items

There were no urgent items.

(Duration of meeting: 10.30 am - 12.20 pm)

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Tara Hunt of Democratic Services, direct line 01225 718352, e-mail tara.hunt@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications, direct line 01225 713114 or email communications@wiltshire.gov.uk